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The Hiawatha City Council met in regular session in the Hiawatha Council Chambers on July 20, 2011. Mayor Theis called the meeting to order at 7:00 P.M. Council members present: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla and Marty Bruns. Dick Olson was absent. Staff present: Community Development Director, Mark Powers; City Engineer, Dick Ransom; Assistant City Engineer, Ken DeKeyser; Police Chief, Dennis Marks and IT/Administrative Assistant, Stacy Schyrba-Mead.  Guest Present: Dan Hoffman and Library Broad Member, Travis Christopher. 
Bob Rampulla moved approval of the agenda, second by Nancy Melsa. Motion carried. Marty Bruns moved the  approval of the following Consent Agenda items: Bills presented; Finance Director’s Report for June  2011; City Clerk’s Reconciliation Report for June 2011; Department Reports: Community Development, Fire, Library,  Police and Public Works, second by Bob Wheeler. 
Citizens Input
Library Board Member and citizens, Travis Christopher complimented the council on a job well done regarding FY-12 budget. He understands there our tough decisions to be made when you have to reduce your budget and believes everyone will see the benefit of those tough decisions in the future. 

Reports from Council/Mayor 

Mayor Theis shared a letter with the council from Jessie Chavez complimenting the Public Works Department. Theis additionally spoke of the need for council liaisons for the Boards. 
Council member, Bob Wheeler asked for weeds to be cut down along the Oakbrook area. Theis shared the weeds have already been taken care of. 

“Iowa’s Water and Wastewater Workers of Iowa Week” Proclamation
Mayor Theis proclaimed August 1, 2011- August 7, 2011 as “Iowa’s Water and Wastewater Workers of Iowa Week to recognize the hard work and the commitment put forth by the Water and Wastewater workforce of Hiawatha and Iowa in preserving and protecting the drinking and recreational waters of Iowa on a daily basis as well as during an emergency. 
Governor will be signing the same proclamation on July 28th. 

Public Hearing to consider amending the Hiawatha City Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.02 Voting Precincts to Rearrange Districts and add a Third Precinct 

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending the Hiawatha City Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.02 Voting Precincts to rearrange districts and add a third precinct at 7:08 P.M. There were no written and one oral comment received at or prior to the public hearing. Travis Christopher of 2370 Wolf Creek Trail voiced his support regarding the precinct changes in which will affect his neighborhood. Public hearing closed at 7:10 P.M. 
Marty Bruns placed Ordinance #709 on its 1st reading amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.02 Voting Precincts to rearrange districts and add a third precinct, second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 

Bob Rampulla moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd reading of Ordinance # 709 amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Voting Precincts to rearrange districts and add a third precinct, second by Nancy Melsa. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa  

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
Marty Bruns moved the adoption of Ordinance #709 reading amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 3 Boundaries §3.02 Voting Precincts to rearrange districts and add a third precinct, second by Bob Rampulla.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa  

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
Ordinance #709 approved.  
Public Hearing to consider amending the Hiawatha City Code of Ordinance Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12 (3) Special 34 MPH Speed Zones adding speed regulations for North Center Point Road from Emmons Street to north of City Limits and amending §63.16(1) Special 40 MPH Speed Zones deleting North Center Point Road from 300 feet north of Kacena Road to North City Limits  

Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider amending the Hiawatha City Code of Ordinance Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12 (3) Special 34 MPH Speed Zones adding speed regulations for North Center Point Road from Emmons Street to north of City Limits and amending §63.16(1) Special 40 MPH Speed Zones deleting North Center Point Road from 300 feet north of Kacena Road to North City Limits at 7:12 P.M. There were no written and one oral comment received at or prior to the public hearing. Public hearing closed at 7:12 P.M. 

Bob Rampulla placed Ordinance #710 on its 1st reading amending Code of Ordinance 63 Speed Regulations §63.12 (3) Special 34 MPH Speed Zones adding speed regulations for North Center Point Road from Emmons Street to north of City Limits and amending §63.16(1) Special 40 MPH Speed Zones deleting North Center Point Road from 300 feet north of Kacena Road to North City Limits, second by Bob Wheeler. Motion carried. 

Bob Wheeler moved to waive the 2nd and 3rd reading of Ordinance # 710 amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12 (3) Special 34 MPH Speed Zones adding speed regulations for North Center Point Road from Emmons Street to north of City Limits and amending §63.16(1) Special 40 MPH Speed Zones deleting North Center Point Road from 300 feet north of Kacena Road to North City Limits, second by Nancy Melsa. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa  

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
Bob Rampulla moved the adoption of Ordinance #710 reading amending Code of Ordinance Chapter 63 Speed Regulations §63.12 (3) Special 34 MPH Speed Zones adding speed regulations for North Center Point Road from Emmons Street to north of City Limits and amending §63.16(1) Special 40 MPH Speed Zones deleting North Center Point Road from 300 feet north of Kacena Road to North City Limits, second by Marty Bruns.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler  

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
Ordinance #710 approved.  
Sale 2000 F450 Truck w/ Utility Body, Lift Gate and Snow Plow, Unit 580 and Replacement 
The 2000 F450 truck with snow plow, lift gate and utility body was purchase for $39,454 less trade in of $2,000 January 26, 2000. This truck has 50,000 miles on it and is used for varies task such has carrying  hand tools and supplies, it is used for streets repairs, storm water and sewer issues, snow plowing, pulling trailers, street painting and other duties as needed. The estimated useful life of this vehicle is 10 years the truck is now 11.50 years old. The Street Superintendent would like to replace the truck now while it still has some resale value and before major repairs are needed. The truck would be sold by the city; we would use those funds to purchase the new truck along with Equipment Reserve Funds that currently have $50,398.00 in that account for the replacement of this vehicle. Notice for bids would go in August and we would take delivery of the new truck this fall. 
Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION 11-157 authorizing staff to proceed with the solicitation of proposals for the replacement of the 2000 F450 Ford Truck with Utility Body and Snow Plow, Unit 580, second by Bob Rampulla. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
RESOLUTION #11-157 approved.
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION 11-158 authorizing staff to proceed with the sale of the 2000 Ford F450 utility body with snow plow, Unit 580 and to accept the highest, responsive and responsible bid, second by Bob Wheeler. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns.
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
RESOLUTION #11-158 approved.

Sale 1996 Case Backhoe 4WD, Unit 540 and Replacement 
The 1996 Case Backhoe 4WD, Unit 540 was purchase for $56,593 less trade in of $5,500 August 23, 1996. This backhoe has 5,500 hours on it and is primary used for breaking concrete, compacting trenches and loading trucks in the winter with sand and salt. It is also used as a backup to the other backhoes at the same time. The estimated useful life of this backhoe is 12 years the backhoe is now 15 years old. The Street Superintendent would like to replace the backhoe now while it still has some resale value and before major repairs are needed. Currently is in need of tires ($2,000) and is very weathered. The new backhoe would become the front line unit. The backhoe would be sold by the city; we would use those funds to purchase the new backhoe along with Equipment Reserve Funds that currently has $77,941.00 in that account for the replacement of this vehicle. Road Use, Sewer and Water Departments have contributed for the replacement of this backhoe. Notice for bids would be sent out in August and take delivery in the fall of the new backhoe. 
Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION 11-159 authorizing staff to proceed with the solicitation of proposals for the replacement of the 1996 Case 580L Backhoe 4WD, Unit 540, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Marty Bruns, Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla
NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
RESOLUTION #11-159 approved.

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION 11-160 authorizing staff to proceed with the sale of the 1996 Case 580L Backhoe 4WD, Unit 540 and to accept the highest, responsive and responsible bid, second by Marty Bruns. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns.

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson
RESOLUTION #11-160 approved.

Declaring Official Intent to Reimburse the City for the purchase of 102 3rd Avenue
Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-161 declaring an official intent under treasury regulation 1.150-2 to issue debt to reimburse the City for certain original expenditures pain n connection with specified projects: property purchased (102 3rd Avenue) in the amount of $52,000 in October 2011, second by Bob Rampulla. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns 

NAYS: None

ABSENT: Dick Olson

RESOLUTION #11-161 approved.

Public Hearing to consider the proposed plans, specification, form of contract, opinion of probable cost of  the proposed improvements for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena Road to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project 
Mayor Theis opened the public hearing to consider the proposed plans, specification, form of contract, opinion of probable cost of the proposed improvements for the Stamy Road from North of Kacena to Tower Terrace Road Pavement Extension Project at 7:16 P.M. There were no written or oral comments were made at or prior to the public hearing. Public Hearing closed at 7:17 P.M.

The work for this project generally consists of clearing, grubbing, grading, storm water, sanitary sewer, water main, portland cement concrete pavement reconstruction (0.25 miles), seeding and all other work necessary to complete the project. Estimated project cost $845,000.

Start date: August 15, 2011 early 

                 August 22, 2011 late

Milestones:  1. November 11, 2011: all work per this project scope completed, less final grading and seeding

                     2. May 4th, 2012: Completion of final grading and seeding 

Completion Date:  60 working days

Sealed bids will be received at the office of the City Clerk by Wednesday July 27, 2011 at 10:00 A.M. Bids will be opened and read aloud at 10:00 A.M. on Wednesday, July 27, 2011 at the City Clerk Office and will be reviewed and contract awarded by the council on August 3, 2011 at their regular council meeting. 

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-162 adopting plans, specifications, form of contract and estimate of cost for the Stamy Road Pavement Reconstruction Project FY 2011, second by Nancy Melsa. 

Roll call vote: 
AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #11-162 approved. 

Indian Creek/Dry Creek Sewer Agreement

City Engineer, Dick Ransom updated the Council on the status and the intentions of the Indian Creek/Dry Creek Sewer Project.  The 28EAgreement established the table of each jurisdiction and the percentages of each section of line. Ransom discussed the first invoice received for the project, the payment request is for Section 2, it is the largest section and the first phase of the project.

Ransom expressed his concern for the work being done arriving at a much higher cost than expected. The projects total original cost was 8 million at the rate received with this invoice we will see 12 million instead; this would be a 60% increase to the cost of the project. Ransom expressed our concern to the administrator of the project. He believes the extra cost is associated with the repair or replacement of the trail along the project along with additionally crossing of the creek, the original plan only showed crossing the creek one time. There were changes to the original pipe material, the reason for the change was concerns of hydrogen sulfate gas eliminating the flow, antiaerobic condition will happen if the flow moves to slow and sits in the pipe to long. Ransom will work with the Project Administrator regarding all the concerns shared at tonight’s meeting and will continue to monitor the cost of the project so we can stay within the projected cost estimate has approved. 

Ransom reminded council this is a 15-20 year project and that he believes the project cost will get back in line as the project moves along. 

Ransom recommended and asked for council approval to pay the first invoice has shown in the amount of $47,467.55, Ransom also noted the other jurisdictions authorization and approval of their invoices. 

Ransom also noted the original plan was a conceptual study and was not reciprocal study. Bob Rampulla believes this was done poorly; they really need to be able to be more accurate with their cost. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-163 approving the payment of invoice to the City of Cedar Rapids for engineering services for the Indian Creek/Dry Creek Sanitary Sewer Project with Hiawatha’s portion of $47,467.55, second by Bob Wheeler. 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #11-162 approved. 

Northwest Water Main and Sanitary Sewer Extension Project- Pay Estimate 10

Project Engineer, Joel Gross has reviewed and recommends Pay Estimate #10 for the Northwest Water Main and Sanitary Sewer Extension Project in the amount of $179,041.75.

Major accomplishments during the month of June:

· Air Releases installed for 6” dia. Force Main

· Sealcoat completed on Hunt and Loggerhead Roads

· Hydro-seeding and Final Grading 90% complete

· Both lift stations completed and operational

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION 11-164 approving Pay Estimate 10 for the Northwest Water Main and Sanitary Sewer Extension Project FY10 in the amount of $179,041.75 to Ricklefs Excavating, second by Marty Bruns. 

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #11-164 approved. 

Heritage Green Drainage Project
Project Engineer, Joel Gross has reviewed and recommends the (Balancing) Change Order #2 for the Heritage Green Drainage Project. The balancing change order reflects the following contract adjustments:

· Item 2-Traffice Control-not needed
· Item3-Traffic Control-additional silt fence and silt sock was needed to protect a newly constructed property 

· Item 5-Removal of Existing Sidewalk- not needed

· Item 7-Strip Stockpile and Respread topsoil- additional topsoil was stripped to obtain a  stable subgrade for vehicle movement

· Item 14-Portland Cement Concrete Sidewalk-not needed


Original contract amount: $120,287.50


Adjustment of Contract Quantities: $2,787.50


Change Order #1: $5,438.05


Revised Contract amount: $128,513.05

Bob Rampulla presented RESOLUTION #11-065 approving the (Balancing) Change Order #2 for the FY2010 Heritage Green Drainage Project with an increase amount of $2,787.50 for adjustment of contract quantities, with the revised contract amount of $128,513.05, second by Bob Wheeler. 
AYES: Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #11-165 approved.

Project Engineer, Joel Gross has reviewed and recommends the (Final) Pay Estimate 4 for the Heritage Green Drainage Project in the amount of $9,465.65. This project was substantially completed on May 11, 2011. Verification of seeding germination was conducted on June 14, 2011. A follow up meeting with residents was conducted on July 11, 2011 to address remaining concerns about the seeding.

Residents still have some concern whether the seeding will take very well. Dick Ransom reminded the council if this is an issue we do have a maintenance period inside this project if we can demonstrate to the contractor that the seeding did not germinate has it should. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-166 approving (Final) Pay Estimate #4 in the amount of $9,465.65 and accepts the 2010 Heritage Green Drainage Project and directs the City Clerk to make payment to Ricklefs Excavating after 30 days has elapsed from the date of acceptance if no claims against the project are filed, second by Bob Rampulla. 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #11-166 approved.

Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project 

JOMO Investments- the parcel is located at the southeast corner of this intersection between Boyson Road and Boyson Court. The City had offered the appraised value of $8,700 and after negotiations; the owner accepted a revised offer of $10,100. The parcel under City ownership will provide right-of-way needed for the proposed alignment of Boyson Road and proposed paved trail. Tow tenants on the property were also offered $100 each for their consideration, time to review the documents and project impacts to their business, and release for any damages. City Engineering recommends approval of the above parcel property acquisitions and payments to the owner and tenants. 

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-167 approving and ratifying the partial purchase of parcel number 113325300300000, property known as 935 Boyson Court from JOMO Investments Inc. in connection with the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project and agree to pay in the amount of $10,100 for the acquisition of property plus $100 for the cost of future abstracting, second by Marty Bruns. 

AYES: Nancy Melsa, Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #11-167 approved. 

Bob Wheeler presented RESOLUTION #11-168 approving tenant purchase agreement with Presentations Inc. for the property located at 935 Boyson Court in connection with the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project and agree to pay $100 for the tenant’s interest in 935 Boyson Court, second by Bob Rampulla. 

AYES:  Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Bob Wheeler, Nancy Melsa 

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #11-168 approved.

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION 11-169 approving tenant purchase agreement with M&T Enterprises LLC. property located at 935 Boyson Court in connection with the Boyson Road and Robins Road Intersection Project and agree to pay $100 for tenant’s interest in 935 Boyson Road, second by Nancy Melsa. 

AYES: Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns, Bob Wheeler

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #11-169 approved.

2011 Virtual Server-City Hall/Police Department

The RFP for a new Server Environment Consolidation, Configuration and Migration for City Hall/Police Department was sent out to a listing of eight potential bidders, of those eight, the city received four responses. 

As the responses were weighed against the hardware/software requirements, two of the companies were deemed to be disqualified due to their inability to meet all the requirements. 

After a lengthy review and through the interview process with the lowest responsible, responsive bidder, the City Clerk, Police Chief, and IT Administration recommend Council approval of Inteconnex in the amount of $28,217.50. Inetconnex was the only qualified bidder that requested access to our network’s to better understand and address our needs.  Inteconnex currently is contracted with the Police Department for server and computer issues that staff are unable to handle, so if very familiar with the Police Departments system. 

Inteconnex’s bid showed they have addressed all of our hardware/software requirements, can resolve the issues of consolidation for both the Police Department and the City while providing more than adequate room for growth. This solution will provide us with the ability to add in the servers from the Library, the Fire Department, and the Water Department at a future appropriate time. 
Our expectation of downtime is minimal, as the bulk of the work will be done in the evenings and over the weekend. This will aid in eliminating the amount of time staff will be restricted for network access. 

We are anticipating the funding for this project to be handled in the following manner: 

FY2011 $10,000 from Police L.O.S.S.T dollars 

FY2012 $10,000 from the Police Capital Improvements Funds 

FY2012 $20,000 from City Hall Operating Funds

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-170 authorizing City Staff to proceed with the replacement of the current server at City Hall and updating to a virtual server for the City Offices and Police Department in an amount not to exceed $28,217.50 with Inteconnex of Cedar Rapids utilizing available funding as outlined above, second by Bob Rampulla. 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Marty Bruns, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa 

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #11-170 approved.
Two (2) Split Air Conditioning Units for City Hall East Stairwell 
The east stairwell for City Hall currently does not have a summer cooling system. Often the east stairwell reaches temperatures of 100 degrees throughout the summer, the heating conditions could present future issues with the window sills causing them to wear and leak. 

The proposed solution will have wall mounted air condition equipment on the first and second floors near the elevator shaft. This alternative does not impact the fire barrier for adjoining spaces. Tubes to allow for condensation, electrical, and lines to the compressors will be filled accordingly to meet building and fire code. Condensation collected will be routed to existing plumbing. The roof top units are to be located behind the parapet wall and are not to visible. 

The apparent low proposal had been submitted by Pipe Pro in amount of $15,725, funding for this project will come from L.O.S.S.T dollars. 

Marty Bruns presented RESOLUTION #11-171 authorizing contract for two (2) split AC systems for the Main Level and Upper Level of the East Stairwell at City Hall in the amount of $15,725 from Pipe Pro of Cedar Rapids utilizing available funding in the FY2012 Local Option Sales and Service Tax Dollars, second by Bob Rampulla.

Roll call vote: 

AYES: Bob Wheeler, Bob Rampulla, Nancy Melsa, Marty Bruns

NAYS: None 

ABSENT: Dick Olson

Resolution #11-171 approved
Bob Rampulla moved to adjourn the meeting at 7:40 P.M., second by Bob Wheeler.  Motion carried.         

                                                                                     












__________________________

                                                                                    

Thomas A. Theis
ATTEST:

 __________________________

 Kim Downs, City Clerk

